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This paper provides the Audit and Accounts Committee with a report on 
progress in delivering our responsibilities as your external auditors. 
The paper also includes:

• a summary of emerging national issues and developments that may be relevant to you as a local authority; and

• includes a number of challenge questions in respect of these emerging issues which the Committee may wish to 
consider (these are a tool to use, if helpful, rather than formal questions requiring responses for audit purposes)

Members of the Audit and Accounts Committee can find further useful material on our website, where we have a 
section dedicated to our work in the public sector. Here you can download copies of our publications. Click on the 
Grant Thornton logo to be directed to the website www.grant-thornton.co.uk .

If you would like further information on any items in this briefing, or would like to register with Grant Thornton to 
receive regular email updates on issues that are of interest to you, please contact either your Engagement Lead or 
Engagement Manager.

Introduction
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Robin Baker

Engagement Lead

T 0161 214 6399
M 07880 456 159
E robin.j.baker@uk.gt.com

Simon Hardman

Engagement Manager

T 0161 234 6379
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2015/16 Audit
We have made progress with the audit of the Council’s 
2015/16 financial statements. With the adjustments now 
agreed to the Council’s 2014/15 accounts officers have 
been able to agree the revised opening balances and we 
have completed the majority of our work. 

In particular we have

• Ensured the Empty Homes agreed entries ae shown 
in the amended accounts

• Undertaken our review of the Council’s Group 
Accounts which has highlighted a number of errors 
which required amending

• Completed our review of other material figures within 
your accounts, such as Property, Plant and 
Equipment, as well as for grant income. Amendments 
have been made to both of these items.

• Additional disclosures were required due to changes 
in the code, particularly in relation to the introduction 
of the narrative report

• Reviewing the updated accounts to ensure all of the 
amendments have been made on the final set of 
accounts

• Requested and received responses to our formal 
audit queries of management and those charged with 
governance

We expect to be in a position to complete our final 
procedures during December and we will send our final 
Audit Findings Report to Committee Members after it has 
been agreed with Officers.

Our VfM Conclusion is subject to our internal consistency 
arrangements and will be finalised during December 
2018.

Progress at 30 November 2018
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Other areas
Certification of claims and returns

We have completed our certification work on the 
Council’s Housing benefit claim for 2017/18. The claim 
was certified ahead of the deadline. Our audit identified 
only minor issues and only a brief Qualification Letter 
was required to be sent to the Department for Work & 
Pensions. We will report our findings in our certification 
letter to be issued in December 2018.

Audit of 2016/17 and 2017/18 financial statements

We have scheduled the audits of the Council’s 2016/17 
and 2017/18 audits to take place early in 2019. A team 
is in place to complete the audits by the end of March 
2019. An audit plan for the 2016/17 audit will be issued 
during December 2018. 

Audit fee adjustments

As we discussed at the last Audit & Accounts 
Committee meeting both your officer and the external 
audit team have had to undertake significant additional 
work on the 2014/15 and 2015/16 financial statements. 
This has included discussions with Homes England, 
consideration of the changes to the financial 
statements and specialist input on the accounting 
adjustments. We are currently in the process of 
determining the scale of the additional fees for these 
two years and will discuss this with officer over the next 
couple of weeks.

Audit handover arrangements

We have made contact with your new auditors and will 
liaise with them to ensure there is an orderly handover 
process.

2014/15 Audit
Since the last meeting of the Audit & Accounts 
Committee we have made progress in concluding the 
audit of the Council's 2014/15 accounts. In particular 
we have:

• held discussions with Homes England to confirm 
the latest position with the Empty Homes 
programme  

• completed our final review of the financial 
statements

• received responses from management and those 
charged with governance to our standard 
requests 

• finalised the wording of the audit report, and

• completed our review of the Council’s going 
concern assessment.

Subject to receipt of a final signed version of the 
Financial statements and the Letter of representation 
we anticipate being able to issue our Audit report. A 
copy of the proposed wording of Audit report is 
attached at appendix A.

Our VfM Conclusion is subject to review by our 
internal consistency arrangements and will be 
finalised by 7 December.
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Local government finances are at a tipping point. 
Councils are tackling a continuing drive to 
achieve greater efficiency in the delivery of 
public services, whilst facing the challenges to 
address rising demand, ongoing budget 
pressures and social inequality.

Our sector update provides you with an up to date summary of 
emerging national issues and developments to support you. We 
cover areas which may have an impact on your organisation, the 
wider NHS and the public sector as a whole. Links are provided to 
the detailed report/briefing to allow you to delve further and find 
out more. 

Our public sector team at Grant Thornton also undertake research 
on service and technical issues. We will bring you the latest 
research publications in this update. We also include areas of 
potential interest to start conversations within the organisation and 
with audit committee members, as well as any accounting and 
regulatory updates. 

Sector Update
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More information can be found on our dedicated public sector and local 
government sections on the Grant Thornton website

• Grant Thornton Publications

• Insights from local  government sector 
specialists

• Reports of interest

• Accounting and regulatory updates



© 2018 Grant Thornton UK LLP. Confidential and information only. Audit Progress Report and Sector Update | December 2018

CIPFA consultation – Financial Resilience Index

The Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy 
(CIPFA) has consulted on its plans to provide an authoritative 
measure of local authority financial resilience via a new 
index. The index, based on publically available information, 
will provide an assessment of the relative financial health of 
each English council.
CIPFA has designed the index to provide reassurance to councils who are financially stable 
and prompt challenge where it may be needed. To understand the sector’s views, CIPFA 
invited all interested parties to respond to questions it has put forward in the consultation by 
the 24 August.

The decision to develop an index is driven by CIPFA’s desire to support the local 
government sector as it faces a continued financial challenge. The index will not be a 
predictive model but a diagnostic tool – designed to identify those councils displaying 
consistent and comparable features that will highlight good practice, but crucially, also point 
to areas which are associated with financial failure. The information for each council will 
show their relative position to other councils of the same type. Use of the index will support 
councils in identifying areas of weakness and enable them to take action to reduce the risk of 
financial failure. The index will also provide a transparent and independent analysis based 
on a sound evidence base.

The proposed approach draws on CIPFA’s evidence of the factors associated with financial 
stress, including: 

• running down reserves 

• failure to plan and deliver savings in service provision 

• shortening medium-term financial planning horizons. 

• gaps in saving plans 

• departments having unplanned overspends and/or undelivered savings. 

Conversations with senior practitioners and sector experts have elicited a number of 
additional potential factors, including: 

• the dependency on external central financing 

• the proportion of non-discretionary spending – e.g. social care and capital financing - as a 
proportion of total expenditure 

• an adverse (inadequate) judgement by Ofsted on Children’s services 

• changes in accounting policies (including a change by the council of their minimum 
revenue provision) 

• poor returns on investments 

• low level of confidence in financial management. 

The consultation document proposes scoring six key indicators:

1. The level of total reserves excluding schools and public health as a proportion of net 
revenue expenditure. 

2. The percentage change in reserves, excluding schools and public health, over the past 
three years. 

3. The ratio of government grants to net revenue expenditure. 

4. Proportion of net revenue expenditure accounted for by children’s social care, adult 
social care and debt interest payments. 

5. Ofsted overall rating for children’s social care. 

6. Auditor’s VFM judgement. 
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CIPFA Consultation
Challenge question: 

Are members aware of the Council’s response to the 
Financial Resilience Index consultation?                                                  
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MHCLG – Social Housing Green Paper

The Green Paper presents the opportunity to look afresh at the regulatory framework (which 
was last reviewed nearly eight years ago). Alongside this, MHCLG have published a Call for 
Evidence which seeks views on how the current regulatory framework is operating and will 
inform what regulatory changes are required to deliver regulation that is fit for purpose.

The Green Paper acknowledges that to deliver the social homes required, local authorities 
will need support to build by:

• allowing them to borrow

• exploring new flexibilities over how to spend Right to Buy receipts

• not requiring them to make a payment in respect of their vacant higher value council 
homes

As a result of concerns raised by residents, MHCLG has decided not to implement at this 
time the provisions in the Housing and Planning Act to make fixed term tenancies mandatory 
for local authority tenants.

The Green Paper is available on the MHCLG’s website at: 
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/a-new-deal-for-social-housing
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The Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government 
(MHCLG) published the Social Housing Green Paper, which 
seeks views on government’s new vision for social housing 
providing safe, secure homes that help people get on with 
their lives. 
With 4 million households living in social housing and projections for this to rise annually, it is 
crucial that MHCLG tackle the issues facing both residents and landlords in social housing.

The Green Paper aims to rebalance the relationship between residents and landlords, tackle 
stigma and ensure that social housing can be both a stable base that supports people when 
they need it and also support social mobility. The paper proposes fundamental reform to 
ensure social homes provide an essential, safe, well managed service for all those who need 
it.

To shape this Green Paper, residents across the country were asked for their views on 
social housing. Almost 1,000 tenants shared their views with ministers at 14 events across 
the country, and over 7,000 people contributed their opinions, issues and concerns online; 
sharing their thoughts and ideas about social housing,

The Green Paper outlines five principles which will underpin a new, fairer deal for social 
housing residents:

• Tackling stigma and celebrating thriving communities

• Expanding supply and supporting home ownership

• Effective resolution of complaints

• Empowering residents and strengthening the regulator

• Ensuring homes are safe and decent

Consultation on the Green Paper is now underway, which seeks to provide everyone with an 
opportunity to submit views on proposals for the future of social housing and will run until 6 
November 2018.

Social Housing Green Paper 
Consultation
Challenge question: 

What does the Social Housing Green Paper mean for your 
local authority?
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In good company: Latest trends in local authority 
trading companies

Our recent report looks at trends in LATC’s (Local 
Government Authority Trading Companies).These 
deliver a wide range of services across the country and 
range from wholly owned companies to joint ventures, all 
within the public and private sector. 
Outsourcing versus local authority trading companies
The rise of trading companies is, in part, due to the decline in popularity of 
outsourcing. The majority of outsourced contracts operate successfully, and continue 
to deliver significant savings. But recent high profile failures, problems with inflexible 
contracts and poor contract management mean that outsourcing has fallen out of 
favour. The days of large scale outsourcing of council services has gone. 

Advantages of local authority trading companies
• Authorities can keep direct control over their providers

• Opportunities for any profits to be returned to the council

• Provides suitable opportunity to change the local authority terms and conditions, 
particularly with regard to pensions, can also bring significant reductions in the 
cost base of the service

• Having a separate  company allows the authority to move away from the 
constraints of the councils decision making processes, becoming more agile and 
responsive to changes in demand or funding

• Wider powers to trade through the Localism act provide the company with the 
opportunity to win contracts elsewhere

Choosing the right company model
The most common company models adopted by councils are:

8

Wholly owned companies are common because they allow local authorities to retain the 
risk and reward. And governance is less complicated. Direct labour organisations such 
as Cormac and Oxford Direct Services have both transferred out in this way.

JVs have become increasingly popular as a means of leveraging growth. Pioneered by 
Norse, Corserv and Vertas organisations are developing the model. Alternatively, if 
there is a social motive rather than a profit one, the social enterprise model is the best 
option, as it can enable access to grant funding to drive growth.

Getting it right through effective governance
While there are pitfalls in establishing these companies, those that have got it right are: 
seizing the advantages of a more commercial mind-set, generating revenue, driving 
efficiencies and improving the quality of services. By developing effective governance 
they can be more flexible and grow business without micromanagement from the 
council.

LATC’s need to adapt for the future
• LATC’s must adapt to developments in the external environment

- These include possible changes to the public procurement rules after Brexit and 
new local authority structures. Also responding to an increasingly crowded and 
competitive market where there could me more mergers and insolvencies.

• Authorities need to be open to different ways of doing things, driving further 
developments of new trading companies. Relieving pressures on councils to find the 
most efficient ways of doing more with less in todays austere climate.

Overall, joint ventures can be a viable alternative delivery model for local authorities. 
Our research indicates that the numbers of joint ventures will continue to rise, and in 
particular we expect to see others follow examples of successful public-public 
partnerships.

Wholly 
owned

Joint 
Ventures

Social 
Enterprise

Download the report here
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Institute of Fiscal Studies: Impact of ‘Fair 
Funding Review’

The IFS has published a paper that focuses on the issues 
arising in assessing the spending needs of different councils. 
The government’s ‘Fair Funding Review’ is aimed at 
designing a new system for allocating funding between 
councils. It will update and improve methods for estimating 
councils’ differing abilities to raise revenues and their differing 
spending needs. The government is looking for the new 
system to be simple and transparent, but at the same time 
robust and evidence based.
Accounting for councils’ spending needs

The IFS note that the Review is seeking a less subjective and more transparent 
approach which is focused on the relationship between spending and needs 
indicators. However, like any funding system, there will be limitations, for example, 
any attempt to assess needs will be affected by the MHCLG’s funding policies 
adopted in the year of data used to estimate the spending needs formula.  A key 
consideration will be the inherently subjective nature of ‘spending needs’ and ‘needs 
indicators’, and how this will be dealt with under any new funding approach. Whilst 
no assessment of spending needs can be truly objective, the IFS state it can and 
should be evidence based.

The IFS also note that transparency will be critical, particularly in relation to the 
impact that different choices will have for different councils, such as the year of data 
used and the needs indicators selected. These differentiating factors and their 
consequences will need to be understood and debated.
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Accounting for councils’ revenues 

The biggest source of locally-raised revenue for councils is and will continue to be 
council tax. However, there is significant variation between councils in the amount 
of council tax raised per person. The IFS identify that a key decision for the Fair 
Funding Review is the extent wo which tax bases or actual revenues should be 
used for determining funding levels going forward.

Councils also raise significant sums of money from levying fees and charges, 
although this varies dramatically across the country. The IFS note that it is difficult 
to take account of these differences in a new funding system as there is no well-
defined measure of revenue raising capacity from sales, fees and charges, unlike 
council tax where the tax base can be used.

The overall system: redistribution, incentives 
and transparency

The IFS also identify that an important policy 
decision for the new system is the extent to which it 
prioritises redistribution between councils, compared 
to financial incentives for councils to improve their 
own socio-economic lot. A system that fully and 
immediately equalises for differences in assessed 
spending needs and revenue-raising capacity will 
help ensure different councils can provide similar 
standards of public services, However, it would 
provide little financial incentive for councils to tackle 
the drivers of spending needs and boost local 
economics and tax bases. 

Further detail on the impact of the fair funding review 
can be found in the full report 
https://www.ifs.org.uk/uploads/publications/comms/R
148.pdf.
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National Audit Office – The health and social care 
interface

The NAO has published its latest ‘think piece on the barriers 
that prevent health and social care services working together 
effectively, examples of joint working in a ‘whole system’ 
sense and the move towards services centred on the needs 
of the individual. The report aims to inform the ongoing 
debate about the future of health and social care in England. 
It anticipates the upcoming green paper on the future funding 
of adult social care, and the planned 2019 Spending Review, 
which will set out the funding needs of both local government 
and the NHS. 
The report discusses 16 challenges to improved joint working. It also highlights some of the 
work being carried out nationally and locally to overcome these challenges and the progress 
that has been made. The NAO draw out the risks presented by inherent differences between 
the health and social care systems and how national and local bodies are managing these.

Financial challenges – include financial pressures, future funding uncertainties, focus on 
short-term funding issues in the acute sector, the accountability of individual organisations to 
balance the books, and differing eligibility criteria for access to health and social care 
services.  

Culture and structure – include organisational boundaries impacting on service 
management and regulation, poor understanding between the NHS and local government of 
their respective decision-making frameworks, complex governance arrangements hindering 
decision-making, problems with local leadership holding back improvements or de-stabilising 
joint working, a lack of co-terminus geographic areas over which health and local 
government services are planned and delivered, problems with sharing data across health 
and social care, and difficulties developing. person-centred care.

Strategic issues – include differences in national influence and status contributing to social 
care not being as well represented as the NHS, strategic misalignment of organisations 
across local systems inhibiting joint local planning, and central government’s unrealistic 
expectations of the pace at which the required change in working practices can progress..

This ‘think piece’ draws on the NAO’s past work and draws on recent research and reviews 
by other organisations, most notably the Care Quality Commission’s review of health and 
social care systems in 20 local authority areas, which it carried out between August 2017 
and May 2018. The NAO note  that there is a lot of good work being done nationally and 
locally to overcome the barriers to joint working, but often this is not happening at the scale 
and pace needed.

The report is available to download from the NAO’s website at: 
https://www.nao.org.uk/report/the-health-and-social-care-interface/
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The health and social care interface
Challenge question: 

Has the Committee considered the 16 challenges to 
joint working and what can be done to mitigate these?                                                  
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A Caring Society – bringing together innovative 
thinking, people and practice

The Adult Social Care sector is at a crossroads. We have yet 
to find a sustainable system of care that is truly fit for 
purpose and for people. Our Caring Society programme 
takes a step back and creates a space to think, explore new 
ideas and draw on the most powerful and fresh influences 
we can find, as well as accelerate the innovative social care 
work already taking place.

We are bringing together a community of influencers, academics, investors, private care 
providers, charities and social housing providers and individuals who are committed to 
shaping the future of adult social care.

At the heart of the community are adult social care directors and this programme aims to 
provide them with space to think about, and design, a care system that meets the needs of 
the 21st Century, taking into account ethics, technology, governance and funding.

We are doing this by:

• hosting a ‘scoping sprint’ to determine the specific themes we should focus on

• running three sprints focused on the themes affecting the future of care provision

• publishing a series of articles drawing on opinion, innovative best practices and 
research to stimulate fresh thinking.

Our aim is to reach a consensus, that transcends party politics, about what future care 
should be for the good of society and for the individual. This will be presented to directors 
of adult social care in Spring 2019, to decide how to take forward the resulting 
recommendations and policy changes.

Scoping Sprint 

This took place in October. Following opening remarks by Hilary Cottam (social 
entrepreneur and author of Radical Help) and Cllr Georgia Gould (Leader of Camden 
Council), the subsequent discussion brought many perspectives but there was a strong 
agreement about the need to do things differently that would create and support a caring 
society. Grant Thornton will now take forward further discussions around three particular 
themes:

1. Ethics and philosophy: What is meant by care? Should the state love?

2. Care in a place: Where should the power lie? How are local power relationships 
different in a local place?

3. Promoting and upscaling effective programmes and innovation

Sprint 1 – What do we really mean by ‘care’?

This will take place on 4 December. Julia Unwin, Chair of the Civil Societies Futures 
Project, former CEO of the Joseph Rowntree Association and author on kindness will 
provider her insight to spark the debate on what we really mean by ‘care’

Find out more and get involved

• To read the sprint write-ups and opinion pieces visit: grantthornton.co.uk/acaringsociety

• Join the conversation at #acaringsociety
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Challenge question: 

How is your authority engaging in the debate
about the future of social care?  
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Grant Thornton website links

https://www.grantthornton.co.uk/

http://www.grantthornton.co.uk/industries/publicsector

https://www.grantthornton.co.uk/en/insights/care-homes-where-are-we-now/

National Audit Office link 

https://www.nao.org.uk/report/the-health-and-social-care-interface/

Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government links

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/social-housing-green-paper-a-new-deal-for-social-housing

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/728722/BRR_Pilots_19-20_Prospectus.pdf

Institute for Fiscal Studies

https://www.ifs.org.uk/uploads/publications/comms/R148.pdf
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Appendix A

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR’S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF ROSSENDALE 
BOROUGH COUNCIL - DRAFT

We have audited the financial statements of Rossendale Borough Council (the "Authority") 
for the year ended 31 March 2015 under the Audit Commission Act 1998. The financial 
statements comprise the Movement in Reserves Statement, the Comprehensive Income and 
Expenditure Statement, the Balance Sheet, the Cash Flow Statement, the Group Movement 
in Reserves Statement, the Group Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement, the 
Group Balance Sheet, the Group Cash Flow Statement, the Collection Fund and the related 
notes. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is 
applicable law and the CIPFA/LASAAC Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in 
the United Kingdom 2014/15.

This report is made solely to the members of the Authority, as a body, in accordance with 
Part II of the Audit Commission Act 1998 and as set out in paragraph 48 of the Statement of 
Responsibilities of Auditors and Audited Bodies published by the Audit Commission in March 
2010. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the Authority’s 
members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no 
other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume 
responsibility to anyone other than the Authority and the Authority's members as a body, for 
our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Respective responsibilities of the Head of Finance and auditor

As explained more fully in the Statement of Responsibilities, the Head of Finance is 
responsible for the preparation of the Statement of Accounts, which includes the financial 
statements, in accordance with proper practices as set out in the CIPFA/LASAAC Code of 
Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom 2014/15, and for being 
satisfied that they give a true and fair view. Our responsibility is to audit and express an 
opinion on the financial statements in accordance with applicable law and International 
Standards on Auditing (UK and Ireland). Those standards require us to comply with the 
Auditing Practices Board’s Ethical Standards for Auditors.

Scope of the audit of the financial statements

An audit involves obtaining evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial 
statements sufficient to give reasonable assurance that the financial statements are free 
from material misstatement, whether caused by fraud or error. This includes an assessment 
of: whether the accounting policies are appropriate to the Authority and Group's 
circumstances and have been consistently applied and adequately disclosed; the 
reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by the Head of Finance; and the 
overall presentation of the financial statements. In addition, we read all the financial and non-
financial information in the Explanatory Foreword and the Annual governance Statement to 
identify material inconsistencies with the audited financial statements and to identify any 
information that is apparently materially incorrect based on, or materially inconsistent with, 
the knowledge acquired by us in the course of performing the audit. If we become aware of 
any apparent material misstatements or inconsistencies we consider the implications for our 
report.

Opinion on financial statements

In our opinion the financial statements:
 give a true and fair view of the financial position of the Authority and Group as at 31 

March 2015 and of the Authority's and Group's expenditure and income for the year 
then ended; and

 have been prepared properly in accordance with the CIPFA/LASAAC Code of 
Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom 2014/15 and applicable 
law.

Opinion on other matters

In our opinion, the other information given in the Explanatory Foreword and the Annual 
Governance Statement for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared 
is consistent with the financial statements.

13
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Appendix A

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

We are required to report to you if:
 in our opinion the Annual Governance Statement does not reflect compliance with 

‘Delivering Good Governance in Local Government: a Framework’ published by 
CIPFA/SOLACE in June 2007; or

 we issue a report in the public interest under section 8 of the Audit Commission Act 
1998; or

 we designate under section 11 of the Audit Commission Act 1998 a recommendation 
as one that requires the Authority to consider it at a public meeting and to decide what 
action to take in response; or

 we exercise any other special powers of the auditor under the Audit Commission Act 
1998.

We have nothing to report in these respects.

Conclusion on the Authority’s arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and 
effectiveness in its use of resources

Respective responsibilities of the Authority and the auditor

The Authority is responsible for putting in place proper arrangements to secure economy, 
efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources, to ensure proper stewardship and 
governance, and to review regularly the adequacy and effectiveness of these arrangements.

We are required under Section 5 of the Audit Commission Act 1998 to satisfy ourselves that 
the Authority has made proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and 
effectiveness in its use of resources. The Code of Audit Practice issued by the Audit 
Commission requires us to report to you our conclusion relating to proper arrangements, 
having regard to relevant criteria specified by the Audit Commission in October 2014.

We report if significant matters have come to our attention which prevent us from concluding 
that the Authority has put in place proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and 
effectiveness in its use of resources. We are not required to consider, nor have we 
considered, whether all aspects of the Authority's arrangements for securing economy, 
efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources are operating effectively.

Scope of the review of the Authority's arrangements for securing economy, efficiency 
and effectiveness in its use of resources

We have undertaken our review in accordance with the Code of Audit Practice, having 
regard to the guidance on the specified criteria published by the Audit Commission in 
October 2014, as to whether the Authority has proper arrangements for: 
 securing financial resilience; and 
 challenging how it secures economy, efficiency and effectiveness. 

The Audit Commission determined these two criteria as those necessary for us to consider 
under the Code of Audit Practice in satisfying ourselves whether the Authority put in place 
proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of 
resources for the year ended 31 March 2015.

We planned our work in accordance with the Code of Audit Practice. Based on our risk 
assessment, we undertook such work as we considered necessary to form a view on 
whether in all significant respects the Authority had put in place proper arrangements to 
secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources.

Basis for Adverse Conclusion

In November 2015 the Council’s Internal audit provider published its report from its review of 
the Empty Homes Programme. The report highlighted widespread and serious failings in the 
Council’s procedures including a failure to consider and assess risk. The report highlighted 
that normal management controls had been ‘over-looked or over-ridden’ and there was a 
lack of adequate supervision of the lead officer who was responsible for the Empty Homes 
scheme.

14
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Appendix A

The issues arising from the Empty Homes Programme have delayed the completion of the 
audit of the Council’s financial statements for 2014/15. A number of significant adjustments 
have been made to the initial draft financial statements to reflect the changes associated 
with the Empty Homes Programme and the collapse of the Council’s original contractor. In 
particular grant income has decreased by £3,058k, expenditure has increased by £711k and 
provisions of £2,713k have been created to reflect the Council’s ongoing liabilities.

Conclusion

On the basis of our work, having regard to the guidance issued by the Audit Commission in 
October 2014, because of the significance of the matters described in the basis for adverse 
conclusion section, we are not satisfied that, in all significant respects, the Authority put in 
place proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the use of 
resources for the year ended 31 March 2015.

Delay in certification of completion of the audit

We cannot formally conclude the audit and issue an audit certificate for the Authority for the 
year ended 31 March 2015 until we have completed our consideration of matters brought to 
our attention. We are satisfied that this matter does not have a material effect on the 
financial statements or on our value for money conclusion.

[Signature]

Robin Baker
for and on behalf of Grant Thornton UK LLP, Appointed Auditor

Royal Liver Building 
Liverpool 
L3 1PS
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